MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, MAY 13, 2015 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL

CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor John M. “Jay” Donecker


Mayor Pro Tem Harry L. Brown


Councilman Tom Balsley 


Councilman Donald L. Gorham


Councilman William Hairston



Councilwoman Sherri G. Walker


                                                        

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
Councilman Clark Turner

CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
David L. Bracken, Interim City Manager



Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk


William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney


Chris Phillips, Assistant City Manager of Administration/Finance Director


Tom Wiggins, Assistant City Manager of Community Services


Donna Setliff, Community Development Manager

Robert Hassell, Police Chief


Ronnie Ellison, Police Major


Scott Jewell, Water Plant Superintendent


Pat Knowles, Solid Waste Management Superintendent

Ricky Fain, Chief Plant Maintenance Mechanic

Cathey Justice, FOG Coordinator
Mayor Donecker called the meeting to order and introduced Dr. Joseph Bryant for the prayer.

INVOCATION.

Dr. Joseph Bryant, Pastor of First Baptist Church, 401 Hubbard Street, Reidsville, provided the invocation.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE.

Council members led in the reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.

PROCLAMATIONS:
Mayor Donecker changed the order of the proclamations to honor police officers there so that they could return to work.

RECOGNITION OF NATIONAL POLICE WEEK MAY 10-16, 2015 AND PEACE OFFICERS MEMORIAL DAY OBSERVED ON MAY 15, 2015.
Mayor Donecker read aloud the proclamation recognizing National Police Week and Peace Officers Memorial Day and presented it to Police Chief Robert Hassell. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Chief Hassell thanked the Council for the recognition. He noted that 273 officers have fallen since last year. He thanked the citizens of Reidsville for bringing by cookies, etc. and gave a special thanks to the children, who made flyers and thank you cards for our service. Those items have been put up in the Police Department lobby, he noted. Former Police Chief James Festerman, who was in the audience, was also recognized by Mayor Donecker.
RECOGNITION OF MAY AS “CHILDREN’S MENTAL HEALTH AWARENESS MONTH.”

Mayor Donecker then read aloud the proclamation recognizing May as “Children’s Mental Health Awareness Month.” (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He presented the proclamation to Chris Hicks, Project Director, Reclaiming Futures, representing Rockingham, Stokes, and Davie Counties. Hicks explained the project, which receives funding through the Reidsville Area Foundation and the Duke Endowment Fund, seeks to reduce recidivism in the juvenile court system and improve juvenile access to mental health and substance abuse treatment. A Reidsville native, Hicks said he is happy to report that Rockingham County has the lowest recidivism rates in the district he serves, and he credits the School Resource Officers, treatment providers, judges and attorneys representing our youth for the low rate.
RECOGNITION OF NATIONAL PUBLIC WORKS WEEK MAY 17-23, 2015.

Mayor Donecker then presented the proclamation for National Public Works Week to Water Plant Superintendent Scott Jewell, Solid Waste Management Superintendent Pat Knowles, Chief Plant Maintenance Mechanic Ricky Fain and FOG Coordinator Cathey Justice. Jewell thanked the Mayor and Council and talked about the tremendous highly skilled and dedicated staff at Public Works. These employees are dedicated to their job, he noted. The Mayor said our Public Works employees are the City’s ambassadors to our citizens on a daily basis. They also help with economic development, he noted, citing as an example that the good water quality had led a local plant to go to three shifts and caused the CEO of a global company to compliment them. Jewell said it is a team effort that makes these things happen.
APPROVAL OF THE APRIL 6, 2015 SPECIAL MEETING (OPEN SESSION) MINUTES, THE APRIL 13, 2015 SPECIAL MEETING (OPEN SESSION) MINUTES, THE APRIL 14, 2015 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES, THE APRIL 22, 2015 SPECIAL MEETING (OPEN SESSION) MINUTES, THE APRIL 25, 2015 SPECIAL MEETING (OPEN SESSION) MINUTES AND THE APRIL 27, 2015 SPECIAL MEETING (OPEN SESSION) MINUTES.
Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Walker and approved in a 6-0 vote, to approve all the minutes as presented.

PUBLIC HEARING:
CONSIDERATION OF A TEXT AMENDMENT (T2015-2) TO ALLOW RESTAURANTS TO HAVE CERTAIN ACCESSORY USES. THIS AMENDMENT WAS DENIED BY THE PLANNING BOARD BUT HAS BEEN APPEALED TO CITY COUNCIL BY THE APPLICANT. 
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff explained that Heather Yarrington had submitted a text amendment requesting that restaurants be allowed to have the following accessory uses: up to three pool tables; up to two foosball tables; up to three electronic arcade games, excluding sweepstakes and/or gambling games; and unticketed musical entertainment, excluding dances. Setliff said her research had found little to go on. These types of uses seem to be more for stand-alone businesses, she said. While Yarrington owns a restaurant in Central Business, this text amendment is not specific to restaurants only in Central Business, Setliff pointed out. This text amendment would mean all restaurants in Reidsville would be permitted to have these accessory uses in those districts that allow restaurants. She said she had been told that at a recent Corporation retreat, the Reidsville Downtown Corporation supported Yarrington’s efforts. Setliff said she was not present at the meeting so she does not know if the RDC realized the text amendment would include restaurants in all of the City’s zoning districts.
Setliff explained that restaurants are currently allowed to have a bar as an accessory use if 60% of their sales are in food products according to development criteria. Food must still be the primary use, she stressed. Staff is aware that some restaurants have had a musician or two playing while people eat. She said she is not aware of any issues with those that provide background music.

For Council’s benefit, Setliff said she has copied the definition of an accessory use from the City’s Zoning Ordinance which states:

Accessory Use: A structure or use that:

1. Is clearly incidental to and customarily found in connection with a principal building or use.

2. Is subordinate to and serves a principal building or a principal use;

3. Is subordinate in area, extent, or purpose to the principal building or principal use served;

4. Contributes to the comfort, convenience or necessity of occupants, business, or industry in the principal building or principal use served;

5. Is located on the same zoned lot as the principal building or principal use served.

Setliff said the Council might want to consider what it foresees a restaurant in Reidsville to be and what its citizens desire. In addition to the restaurant and already permitted accessory use “bar”, it could have the pool tables, foosball tables, etc. if the restaurant has the size to meet these needs, she stated. Again, this would be in any zoning districts that allow restaurants, she stressed.
It is staff’s opinion that allowing such tables and games is more like a place of entertainment, game room or pool hall, Setliff noted. All of these uses are prohibited in Central Business. Additionally, multiple tables means the restaurant could have leagues or tournaments, which Yarrington said during the Planning Board meeting that she does plan to have such leagues. With the principal use as a restaurant and given the definition of an accessory use, staff recommended to the Planning Board that the number of pool tables, foosball tables and electronic games be reduced to one each, the Community Development Manager said. Staff is aware that musicians have played in Central Business restaurants, and it is an accessory use that staff recommends, she stated.

Setliff stressed that this is a staff recommendation only, and the Council has many options. She listed the following alternatives:

· Approve the applicant’s requested text amendment outright as proposed.

· Deny the applicant’s request outright.

· Approve a lesser number of pool tables, foosball tables and electronic games.

· Approve only one and/or two of the proposed accessory uses.

· Remand it back to staff to propose the accessory uses be allowed by Special Use Permit with development criteria. This would mean it would have to go back to Planning Board and then come back to City Council, Setliff explained.
When the Planning Board considered the request, several board members expressed that they felt these uses were not suitable accessory uses for a restaurant. The Planning Board recommended the text amendment be denied. Yarrington appealed the denial and asked that the item be placed on the City Council agenda, Setliff noted.
While normally staff would have an ordinance drafted for Council to consider, Setliff said it was staff’s opinion that we wait until Council had given direction since there were so many “twists and turns” to this issue. If needed, the Ordinance can be drafted immediately after the City Council meeting and be ready this week for the Mayor’s signature, she said. She said she’d be happy to take any questions.
During questions from Council, Councilman Balsley noted that if this is approved, any restaurant in Central Business could have pool tables, etc. Setliff clarified to state that any district which allows restaurants would have to allow this without any deviation. There could only be deviations if it is remanded back to staff and look at it as a Special Use Permit (SUP) by location, she indicated. Yarrington would then have to reapply for a SUP. In response to a question from the Mayor Setliff also stressed that a Special Use Permit goes with the property, not with the applicant. Council could decide to void an SUP, but it would have to come back before Council, Setliff noted.
Councilwoman Walker asked if a case study about pool halls and gaming had been done with the revitalization plan for the downtown area. She recalled there had been a lot of issues. Setliff said we did allow game rooms and pool halls at one point, but they were taken out of the Zoning Ordinance due to issues that were going on at that time. Those businesses eventually phased out. She said she was not sure if a case study had been done. She said it may have been done by the Downtown Corporation.
Councilman Gorham asked if Yarrington went through with this, the Council could void it. Setliff said yes, if it was done with a Special Use Permit. Councilman Balsley said that one Planning Board member had noted that it took us a while to get pool halls out of Reidsville, and we don’t want them to come back. He asked Setliff is she remembered what the issues were.

Setliff said she thought there had been some police issues. There had been complaints about beer bottles and broken glass found outside the establishments, etc., she said. She said there had been some shootings while these clubs/pool halls were going on. She said that had been a while ago.
Councilman Hairston said he would like it to be done by Special Use Permit so it could be managed. If we go with a text amendment, when it’s done, it’s done, he asserted, adding that was his big concern. Councilman Gorham noted that this is the third or fourth person with a restaurant in that building but added that they want to give this individual the opportunity to be successful. He recommended that Council remand it back to staff to look at the possibility of a Special Use Permit and that if it doesn’t work out, the Council could void that situation. 

Councilwoman Walker asked if it would have to go back to the Planning Board and staff, with the answer being in the affirmative. Timeframes were discussed. Setliff said the Planning Board could put the SUP on its June agenda, meaning it would come back to Council in July, at which time Yarrington would be able to apply for a permit. Staff would have to come up with criteria for the SUP.
Mayor Donecker opened the public hearing at 3:26 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wanted to speak in disfavor of the text amendment. No one came forward. He then asked if anyone wanted to come and speak in favor of the text amendment. After the first speaker, he urged everyone to come up front and get in the front row seat or the “on deck circle.”

The following came forward to speak on behalf of Yarrington and the text amendment:

· Erica Roberts of 115 McDaniel Road, Eden, office manager for the Reidsville Chamber of Commerce. Representing the Chamber, she said Yarrington is a Chamber member in good standing. The Chamber feels she has a solid business plan and are in favor of her finding resolution. She has done good diligence and has only had one police incident at her business.
· Heather Yarrington of 4738 NC 65, Reidsville, owner of Halftime Headquarters and the applicant for the text amendment, told Council about her experience in the food industry and her educational background. She noted that she had purchased the business in September of 2014, opening in October of 2014. Noting she has poured her “heart and soul” into making the business successful, she said she wants to make it a cornerstone to downtown Reidsville and Reidsville itself. She discussed what she described as a “family friendly” business, noting the challenge in the building is what to do with the banquet side of her business. This location cannot support extending the business into that room, but she came up with the idea of the three pool tables, etc. and coin-operated video games, such as Xbox and PlayStation. These can be used by younger kids and “adult” kids as they wait for their meal if they don’t want to take advantage of the sports being played on the restaurant’s 12 flat screen TVs, she noted. The pool tables seem to be the big issue, she said, adding that those three tables only take up 35% of the room space and only 5% of her total location space. Over 60% of that room is set up for seating for groups, meetings and parties with 95% of the space dedicated to the restaurant and 99% of her total income coming from food and beverage sales, she continued. She plans to have sanctioned pool leagues and listed them on Sundays through Thursdays. She said she will not be running these leagues but an outside group will. She again stressed that this will only take up 5% of her location space and will give something for the citizens of Reidsville to do in the downtown area. She noted that these are not “drunk leagues” where people play pool, but are pool leagues. Her revenues will come mainly from the food and beverages, she indicated, before, during and after play. At other times, she will book meetings, class reunions, birthday parties, etc. in that space, Yarrington said. Currently when people use that space for parties, etc., she gives them the space free since they use her food and drink, she said. Yarrington added that she is not renting out the space like the Events Center, etc. Her goal, she said, is to bring people to eat and have fun. Her business is a restaurant, she stressed, not an events center, pool hall or gaming center. With the large overhead for her business, she must be creative to bring people in, she asserted. Three other restaurants at this location have failed within months of opening their doors, she said, because they thought that just being open at the corner of downtown would bring in business. She noted that she wants to stay in business and provide the citizens of Reidsville with good food, etc. at a safe and friendly location. Yarrington noted that the police have only been called to her business one time since she has been open in the last 7½ months and that was to remove her landlord. She also noted that it will be posted that in order to play the tables, patrons must order food. The money generated by the tables will be less than 2% of her monthly sales, Yarrington said, but it has the potential to create enough food and beverage sales to survive in the downtown area. The Mayor asked about the sanctioned leagues. She provided him with one copy of information about the leagues, which is a United States league. Someone from the League will be there every time, she said, adding that there are four security cameras there. Councilman Gorham asked if this would be like the leagues seen on ESPN, and she replied that it could get to that. She said she thought what she was applying for was more of a Special Use Permit and did not realize it would apply to businesses outside the Central Business district at all. She said she was fine with an SUP, noting she was not about opening the doors for everybody else or for the games and violence that some have associated with pool tables. She wants a family friendly atmosphere and no alcohol goes outside, she said. Councilman Hairston complimented her on her business plan while Mayor Pro Tem Brown complimented her on her presentation.
· Steve Moore of 737 Sandy Cross Road, Reidsville, downtown business owner/property owner. He said he came to offer support, stressed that the Reidsville Downtown Corporation was in favor of it and complimented the food and atmosphere of the restaurant. He said we need this downtown. On behalf of the RDC, he asked Council approve it.
· Tanya Lee Davis of 311 Turner Drive Extension, Reidsville. She said she was here to support Heather, noting she and her fiancé are patrons of the business and play pool there three times a week. The restaurant has been a sanctuary for her, she said. She said one pool table is not realistic and there should be three.

· Tyler Walker of 1119 Rosemont Drive, Reidsville, President of the Reidsville Downtown Corporation. He noted that the RDC is in favor of this and indicated this would bring nightlife to downtown Reidsville, including younger crowds than can usually be found at the nighttime car shows. He stressed that secondly as a father, he would rather have his 19-year-old and 21-year-old be able to play pool here than go to Greensboro rather than waiting for the car to pull in his driveway late at night. We need this, he said.
· Brandon Allen of Somers Road, Eden, who has been running pool leagues for the past five years. There is always a representative there, and their rules are that there is no gambling associated with these leagues. He noted that such a pool league has been operating at 2009 South Scales Street for several years.
· Sharon Snead of 406 Whip-O-Will Way, Reidsville, RDC Board member/business owner. She noted that the pool halls in 2015 are a lot different from the pool halls of the 1970s. What was going on back then is not indicative of what is going on now at Halftime Headquarters, she said, adding that the downtown has improved as well. The connotation of a pool hall needs to be dismissed as a place where there is drinking, drugs, etc., she said. Pool playing is a popular sport, she said. The Planning Board referred to the video games as gambling but Pac Man, etc. is not gambling, she said. She also referenced a business on Scales Street that already has pool tables and said if they have them, why can’t Ms. Yarrington? She added that she hoped it would not take three months to get the permit. She asked that whatever needed to be approved, be approved today. She said there aren’t a lot of restaurants that even have the room for such tables. She stressed that there is nothing that can’t be unapproved because they are City Council.
· Theresa Moore of 737 Sandy Cross Road, downtown business owner. She said she was in support of Yarrington and that this would bring people in not only to the restaurant but to her business and other downtown businesses as well.
· Norman Harold of Liberty, NC, downtown business owner. Having purchased the Hayes Carpet building back in July, he said we are seeing a little bit of revitalization down here. We need to keep businesses young people here, he said. He said he eats at the restaurant several times a week. He asked Council to do whatever it takes to keep this building occupied or it will be another empty building.
The public hearing was closed at 3:47 p.m. by Mayor Donecker.

Councilwoman Walker questioned comments made about other establishments in Reidsville with videogames, etc.  She said she was not aware of one. The Mayor said he may have been in one or two restaurants that have videogames, but he didn’t remember where they were and they didn’t seem to be causing any problems. 

Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston, to table the request and have staff propose the accessory use be allowed by Special Use Permit with development criteria.
During the discussion phase, the timeframe to get this done was reviewed. The Mayor said it appeared that it would take about eight weeks, assuming the SUP process was approved by both the Planning Board and Council at its July meeting. He said this request had come in during January? Setliff said it went before Planning Board in April after coming in during March. The Mayor questioned whether the Council could request that the item be expedited to help Yarrington. He asked if it could be placed on next week’s Planning Board agenda? Having been here off and on for 10 years, the Mayor said it was the first time he had asked staff to consider this. He also asked if it would be legal to do so. Mayor Donecker said he is seeing both a business and a business community that is trying, and he would like to see if Council can participate and can this be expedited. The City Attorney said it would be problematic for the Planning Board since the Clerk had reminded him of the requirements for a public hearing, which is 10 days. Setliff also expressed concerns about hitting the Planning Board with this cold and not giving them something in advance to look at. Setliff said a special meeting could be called rather than hitting them cold next Wednesday. The Mayor agreed that everything has to be done above board. The Mayor said he’d like the Council to consider it at their June Council meeting if possible.
City Clerk Stadler said it could be advertised for the June 9th Council meeting, and if it didn’t work out, we could just state at the meeting that it didn’t work out. “We will do our best,” Setliff said. “You always do,” the Mayor said.

The motion then passed in a 6-0 vote.

Mayor Donecker explained to the audience that the Planning Board meets next week and there is not enough time to get the item to them, plus there must be an advertisement period of 10 days. A special meeting of the Planning Board may be possible so that they can consider the SUP and criteria and have it ready for consideration by Council on June 9. Setliff stressed that the Council will have to put the criteria into the Special Use Permit before Yarrington can apply for it. It was questioned whether the Council would be needed. Setliff noted that advertisement requirements for SUPs must also be met so it might not be until the Council’s July meeting. The Mayor noted that the Council has been holding special meetings as part of the City Manager process and could meet in a special meeting. Setliff said she and Setliff would work together to find the best possible dates and get her on the fastest agenda with the advertisement periods, etc. Yarrington questioned why it needs to go to the Planning Board again. Mayor Donecker said Setliff could discuss that with her. Yarrington said this not something can be voted on today? The Mayor said no. She questioned if she could get a temporary probationary period. The Mayor said no, the wheels of government do turn slow but it is done for the right reasons. He said we will try to do it as quickly as possible while fulfilling all the requirements for public notice. He said there are three motivated individuals, including the City Attorney, who want to make sure it’s done right. She stressed it has been a long road and a long process.
Setliff clarified that there will be a text amendment because we have to allow this use as a Special Use Permit. She said we will try to work it all simultaneously if we can with the dates based on the advertisement periods needed. She won’t just be coming back for a Special Use Permit, Setliff said, but we have to actually put the Special Use Permit in the ordinance with the development criteria for her to meet to apply for the SUP. The Mayor said rather than coming back the next month we should say we will come back the next meeting. It is the legal requirements that may be driving this bus rather than the Council, he stressed.
CONSIDERATION OF A NAMING RIGHTS POLICY.
Tom Wiggins, Assistant City Manager of Community Services, presented for Council’s consideration a Naming Rights Policy, which had first been discussed at the Council’s March 25th retreat. He noted the impetus for this has been the construction of a new senior center/adult daycare facility as outlined in his May 1st memo. (A COPY OF THE MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) This policy would apply to all City facilities except for street naming which is already covered in the City’s Code of Ordinances, he stated.
Wiggins asked for Council’s input on page 2, Section C., currently highlighted in yellow, as to whether the policy should say that a donation for naming rights of an entire new building “must” or “should” equal to at least 30% of the building’s cost of construction.

The Assistant City Manager said it was decided to keep this policy concise. It includes some conditions in order to name a building, room, interior space, courtyard, park, greenway, trail, open space, etc. Something could be named in consideration of a former City employee or a benefactor, he cited as examples.
Wiggins pointed out that the City can “revocate” the name, giving us an “out”, if needed. He said there may be circumstances where that might be important. The process, he noted, starts in the City Manager’s office. While an official form is not required, certain information will be needed and a naming agreement prepared, he said, adding that the naming agreement is not being considered tonight. Also, for example, if someone wants to donate to name a ball field for someone, the City Manager could decide to let the issue go before the Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission for additional input, he continued. The City Manager would then submit the naming request as a Consent Agenda item to City Council, Wiggins said.

Wiggins asked for Council direction on the “must” or “should” question. He noted that the construction cost of the entire Senior Center would be $5.3 million so someone could donate $1.6 million to name the building. However, if the City could get someone to donate $1 million, that wouldn’t be so bad either, he emphasized. Councilwoman Walker said she liked the “wiggle room” allowed by “may” or “should.” 

It was agreed by consensus of Council that “may” or “should” be used instead of “must.”

Councilwoman Walker then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve the Naming Rights Policy.

The Naming Rights Policy as approved follows:

City of Reidsville

Facilities Naming Policy

Effective Date: 5/13/2015

1.0 PURPOSE

The City of Reidsville will establish consistent guidelines and procedures when making consideration for naming and renaming opportunities of City owned, operated, maintained or controlled facilities.  

2.0 SCOPE

For the purposes of this policy the term “facilities” includes buildings, rooms, interior spaces, courtyards, parks, greenways, trails, open spaces, etc., and all other areas owned, operated, maintained or controlled by the City of Reidsville not including streets.

3.0 SPECIAL CONSIDERATIONS

A.
City Council may grant exceptions to address items not included in this policy as appropriate with unanimous approval.  

B.
Facilities are eligible for naming only if all related laws, ordinances and policies are satisfied prior to their consideration.

C.
If a facility is part of a capital campaign then other specific requirements and financial guidelines may need to be met prior to or as a condition of naming.  

4.0 NAMING CRITERIA

Facilities may be named in consideration of the following:

A. Employees or volunteers of high moral character that made exceptional contributions (not including financial) or services to the City of Reidsville.  An honoree should have been retired or separated from employment or removed from service with the City for at least one year or should have been deceased for at least one year prior to consideration of the naming.   
B. Persons of high moral character that made exceptional contributions or services to the community or society-at-large.  An honoree should have been deceased for at least one year prior to consideration of the naming.  If the individual is still living his or her reputation or background across the community should be carefully considered and vetted as necessary.

C. Benefactor’s that made financial contribution to the City of Reidsville that include individuals, groups, trusts, estates, charitable organizations, businesses and corporations may be considered for naming opportunities.  If the financial contribution is for the purposes of naming an entire new building then the contribution should equal at least 30% of the building’s cost of construction.  

D. The requested name must not duplicate, or be closely related, or pronounced similarly to any other facility within the City, in order to minimize any confusion to the general public.

E. The requested name must not conflict with the general purpose, mission and values of the City of Reidsville; must conform to Reidsville community standards including proper ethics, good taste and is not considered obscene or discriminatory in nature; and must withstand public scrutiny.

5.0 NAMING DURATION 

A.
In general, an honoree’s or benefactor’s name on any City facility continues for as long as the facility is used in the same manner or for the same purpose for which the naming occurred.  Upon demolition, replacement, substantial renovation, redesignation of purpose, or similar modification of a named facility, the City of Reidsville may deem that the naming period has concluded.  In this instance, the appropriate representative of the City will make all reasonable efforts to inform in advance the original honorees, benefactors or their surviving family members when the naming period is deemed to have concluded.

B.
The City of Reidsville may provide for the appropriate perpetuation of the previous facility name and may include, for instance, a plaque in or adjacent to new and renovated facilities.  Perpetuation of the original name in an equivalent naming is not required.

C.
Naming opportunities may be time-limited.  In appropriate instances, a naming may be granted for a pre-determined fixed term.  At the end of the term, the name of the facility or unit shall expire but may be renewed with the same or a new name.  For example, a corporate benefactor may have a 10 year term for naming rights and an individual honoree may have a 40 year term.

6.0 NAMING MODIFICATION

A.
When the honoree’s or benefactor’s naming period has concluded, the facility may be renamed in accordance to the guidelines in this naming policy.

B.
Upon request or in the event an honoree’s or benefactor’s name changes due to reasons that include a divorce, marriage, corporate merger or a replacement name the City may consider changing the name as appropriate.  If the name change is approved, all replacement signage and other related costs shall be at the honoree’s or benefactor’s expense.

C.
The City of Reidsville reserves the right at any time to revocate the name of any facility (including signage) and any naming agreements if these actions are deemed in the best interest of the City of Reidsville and/or the honoree or benefactor.  

7.0 NAMING PROCEDURE

A.
Requests for naming consideration must be submitted to the office of the City Manager in writing, facsimile or email.  Requests may be submitted from citizens, organizations or any employee, retiree or official of the City of Reidsville.  The request must include as much background information as possible and the City Manager may request additional information as necessary to fully understand the nature of the naming request.

B.
The City Manager will make the initial determination if the request for naming a facility meets the applicable guidelines of this naming policy.  If the request does not meet the guidelines of this policy the City Manager will submit in writing to the appropriate party the reasons for denying the naming request and the possible remedies, if any.    

C.
The City Manager will determine if the naming request needs to be reviewed for a recommendation from any City advisory board or commission.  If a recommendation is warranted, the naming request will be scheduled as an agenda item at the next regularly scheduled board or commission meeting.  In the event of unique circumstances, a special called meeting may be necessary. 

D.
At the discretion of the City Manager or upon receipt of any recommendation from an advisory board or commission, the City Manager will submit the naming request as a consent agenda item for City Council approval.  

8.0 SIGNATURES

This the 13th day of May, 2015.

By:  /s/_______________________________ 

John M. “Jay” Donecker, Mayor

ATTEST:

By:_/s/______________________________
Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk

CONSIDERATION OF A CONTRACT WITH MCGLADREY, LLP, FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2014-2015 AUDIT. 

Prior to the staff report, Mayor Donecker wished Assistant City Manager/Finance Director Chris Phillips “Happy Birthday.”
In making the staff report, Phillips noted that this is the City’s 9th year with McGladrey at our auditing firm. This year will include a $700 increase (2%) to make the fee $35,200, he said. This is the first increase in three years and the firm had reduced the fee a few years, he stated. Phillips also said that there is really no firm in Reidsville that does municipal audits. He said he would check with the new CPA in town before the audit contract comes up again.
Phillips asked for Council to approve the contract and give the Manager the authority to sign it.

Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Brown and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to authorize the contract. (A COPY OF THE CONTRACT WITH MCGLADREY IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

PUBLIC COMMENTS.
Rockingham County Tennis Association.

Shelby Rhyne, Executive Director of the Rockingham County Tennis Association, 102 E. Murphy Street, Madison, came forward to talk to Council about her organization and its mission to promote and grow tennis in the county. She discussed their efforts to reach youth and get them to participate in tennis through the YMCA, the schools, etc. She asked for the support of Council to help the Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission maintain and keep the tennis facilities at Jaycee Park updated. She noted volunteers are always needed as well as well as efforts to get families and youth interested  in the sport. Mayor Pro Tem Brown offered the name of Sallie Trent, and Rhyne said she had already spoken with her; however, Trent has served her time and new help is needed. It was noted that Rhyne had left information with the City Clerk, who would put it in Council’s mailboxes.
Sandy Wyatt of 1113 Sherwood Drive, Reidsville, came forward. She thanked the Council for their efforts to slow down traffic on Sherwood although they haven’t been all that successful. She asked if there was any more news? Mayor Donecker noted that at the last called meeting, Public Works provided a speed humps policy. He said the Council will probably consider it at next month’s meeting or in July.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT.
Interim City Manager David Bracken reviewed the items on his written report. (A COPY OF THE CITY MANAGER’S REPORT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He noted that we are in the excavating/grading phase of the construction of the Senior Center, which should be completed by the end of Mayor or early June. Due to the Salvation Army building a new community building, the senior activities there will have to be moved back to the Recreation Center effective June 1. This will not include the Meals program, which will remain at the Salvation Army, he noted. Interim Manager Bracken complimented the City’s Awards Committee for the employee event held April 30th at Jaycee Park, which let our employees know what a great job they’ve been doing. This Friday at 10 a.m., there will be a ribbon cutting for the new 911 Center, he noted. He reminded Council members of upcoming activities in his final paragraph and commented that the cruise-in last Friday had a really good turnout.
COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Mayor Pro Tem Brown – The Mayor Pro Tem noted he had attended the ribbon cutting at State Farm, along with Councilwoman Walker and Councilman Balsley. He also attended the Police Department’s public forum, along with Interim Manager Bracken, and Councilmen Gorham and Hairston.
Councilman Hairston – The Councilman asked for prayer for Sheriff Sam Page’s family following the death of his father. He complimented the Police Department on the public forum, noting that our department has a tradition of leading of which he was proud. He added that he was very proud to have held the shovel at the groundbreaking for the new Senior Center. The Human Relations Commission is looking into planning a multicultural event, he noted. He stressed that it was a very proud moment when WXII celebrated Rockingham County, based out of Reidsville, and food was collected for the Second Harvest food program. As a member of the Annie Penn Community Hospital’s Advisory Board, he said that the hospital is doing a lot of great things, receiving national attention and awards.

Councilman Balsley – The Councilman introduced Erica Roberts, who would be standing in for Diane Sawyer to give the Chamber report. Roberts noted several upcoming events, including a Lunch & Learn on May 19; a Chamber Afterhours May 21 at Golden Corral; servers are needed on May 31 at Golden Corral; a ribbon cutting at Triad Pediatric May 28; and a coffee at Mattco Metals at 8 a.m. on June 4; and another Lunch & Learn on June 9.
Councilman Gorham – The Councilman noted the events he had attended: April 15, Planning Board meeting; April 16, Downtown Senior Citizens Club, which gave Council a very big thank you for the Senior Center; April 21, Salvation Army Community Watch meeting where Donna Setliff gave a presentation on her department; April 23, WXII Celebration of Rockingham County in Reidsville; April 23, presentation on NC Warn about coal ash at Café 99; April 28, RDC meeting and a retirees’ meeting; May 2, Police Department forum, a “very proud moment”; May 6, ribbon cutting at Saunders Hardware; May 7, National Day of Prayer; and May 8, Downtown Cruise-In.
Councilwoman Walker – The Councilwoman noted she had attended the Rockingham County Fine Arts Show, the Appearance Commission meeting, Career Day at Williamsburg School where students want to know what kind of dog the Mayor owned and read the proclamation at the National Day of Prayer. She noted the need to get the word out more about the National Day of Prayer. She added that Friday night’s cruise-in was one of the best ever.

Councilman Hairston asked to do a “shout out” to the Teen Center, adding that there were big numbers there to show support for the Police Department.

Mayor Donecker, noting engagement is key, said this Council is very engaged in the community.

Mayor Donecker – The Mayor announced that he was appointing Gail Wilson of 808 Watson Street, Reidsville, to the New Housing Authority board. This is a mayoral appointment. 
He also referenced an editorial in the Rockingham County High School paper written by Councilman Turner’s granddaughter about the new art sculpture downtown. He read aloud the last paragraph, “Hopefully, this new construction will take away the laughter and controversial talk and rekindle pride in the heart of Reidsville. It may just tug at the heartstrings of residents and help them remember why their town is so special and worthy of a unique structure that reflects its rich culture.” He asked the article be put in the minutes. (A COPY OF THE EDITIORIAL IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Brown and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 4:36 p.m.






_______________________________________






John M. “Jay” Donecker, Mayor

ATTEST:

_____________________________________

Angela G. Stadler, CMC/NCCMC, City Clerk
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